C 42
ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL, 

10th November 2015

PRESENT: Councillor James  (Chair)

Councillors Benton (substitute for Councillor Blagbrough), Booth, Burton, McAllister, Pearson, Wilkinson

27 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 13TH OCTOBER 2015

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel held on 13th October 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

28 YORKSHIRE AMBULANCE SERVICE

Ms Karen Warner, Mr Ben Holdaway and Mr Andrew Simpson of the Yorkshire Ambulance Service (YAS) attended the meeting and gave a presentation which provided an update on performance and quality.
At its meeting of 8th September 2015, this Panel had received the  Care Quality Commission (CQC) Quality Report on the YAS. The CQC had rated the YAS as ‘requires improvement’ and following this meeting the Panel had requested that representatives of the YAS attend a future meeting to discuss the findings of the report and progress on the action plan.
The Panel had been provided with a copy of the CQC report and the action plan prior to the meeting.
The YAS covered the whole of Yorkshire and the Humber and was commissioned by 23 clinical commissioning groups to provide A&E ambulance services, non-emergency patient transport services, NHS 111 service, resilience and special services.  Demand for emergency ambulances had increased year-on-year across the country and demand for the most seriously ill and injured patients (Red Incidents) had increased by 11% in 2014-15 compared to 2013-14. 
The strategic priorities for the YAS were:-
· Improve clinical outcomes in cardiac arrest and major trauma and take a national lead on cardiac arrest survival;

· sustain and improve against emergency response standards;

· develop timely urgent and medical care

- 
community based urgent care practitioners;

- 
NHS 111 and care coordination;

- 
care pathways for specialist groups: frequent callers, mental health,   palliative care;

· work with health and care partner organisations to contribute to local integration; 

· create, attract and retain a skilled workforce; and 

· be at the forefront of healthcare resilience and emergency preparedness.

The CQC had carried out a thorough inspection of the service in January 2015 and had published their report in August 2015.  The Inspectors had spent the majority of their time with frontline staff and had focused on the five domains of safety, effectiveness, caring, responsiveness and well-led.  The inspection had included Urgent and Emergency Care, Emergency Operations Centre, Patient Transport Service and Resilience (NHS 111 would be inspected at a later date).  The YAS were the first service to be rated under the new regime and the ratings would help to compare services and highlight where care was outstanding, good, required improvement or inadequate.  The CQC had rated YAS 'good' in caring and aspects of effective and responsive and 'inadequate' for Resilience services.  The YAS had been given an overall rating of 'requiring improvement' but 'just a short distance from being 'Good'.  As a result of the CQC report an improvement plan had been implemented.
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer advised that the Chair would be attending the meeting of Health Scrutiny Panel at Wakefield Council on 14th January 2015 where the results of the CQC report and action plan were due to be presented. 

Members commented on the following issues:-
· The CQC report was worrying in parts.  The report highlighted that some equipment was not working onboard.  How did we get to the position of 'needing improvement'?  In response, Ms Warner advised that YAS were the first service to be rated under the new CQC regime.  Some aspects of the report had been addressed immediately and this was recognised at the time of the inspection by the CQC.  Some issues were as a result of the historic culture within the YAS and the challenges engaging a workforce on a large geographical footprint.  For example there were 62 stations across the region. Consistency of processes was one of the issues highlighted and this was being addressed.  Some of the estate was really old and required upgrading to provide modern day healthcare standards and plans had been developed as part of the longer term estates strategy. The CQC presented YAS with a draft report which gave opportunities for the YAS to comment and give a presentation on the findings which were reflected in their final report.  Mr Holdaway advised that standard practices were easier to control in an emergency operation centre but were not as easy in the ambulance service where members of staff were spread across different stations and were out on call constantly.  The issues of dirty vehicles and faulty equipment were isolated incidents and not a common theme, however, it was acknowledged that this was not acceptable and the action plan would address this and ensure consistency in the future.

· The CQC report highlights that there were issues around engagement with staff and problems around the staff rota.  Can you explain the issues?  In response, Mr Holdaway advised that many members of staff found it a challenge to get a meal break and as a result a Meal Break Policy had been revised and implemented, however, the lessons learned are that too many changes had been made to the Policy over a short period of time and as a result members of staff became confused.  This had now been addressed. The YAS acknowledged that they had not engaged enough with staff on the Policy and as a result were now working more closely with trade unions.  The work rotas were always an emotive issue in any organisation, YAS knows when there are peak demands for service and were also aware of the need to meet the work life balance of members of staff, however, it was important that cover wasn't compromised.  The process for agreeing a work rota had improved and members of staff were to be more involved in the process when the next rota implementation discussions take place.

· The trade unions were key in resolving issues with members of staff.  How did the YAS work with trade unions?  How many members of staff were members of the trade union?  In response, Mr Holdaway advised that the YAS had a good working relationship with the trade unions at a local level.  They organised a meeting with them once a month, the trade unions were able to ask for additional meetings and the union representatives were aware that they could ring at any time when there were issues.  A trade union representative sat on the group who were responsible for looking at the work rota.  80% of staff were a member of a trade union so it was important that they could work together.

· The CQC report highlights that members of staff were not feeling valued. What had been done to address this?  In response, Mr Holdaway advised that a new website had been introduced with lots of information for staff, the Chief Executive was carrying out regular visits to stations to meet staff, there was a monthly online brief from the Chief Executive and weekly station briefings and Facebook and Twitter accounts had been set up so that information could be sent to staff and they could give feedback.

· Paramedics were a valuable resource.  Was there a training programme for new paramedics? In response, Mr Simpson advised that at the moment paramedics were recruited from university after completing a two year diploma which allowed them to register and practice as a state registered paramedic. Development pathways were being developed to encourage more people into this career and it was important that in future, skills were transferrable to other areas.  In future, paramedics will be required to complete a three year degree course, however,  universities were struggling to meet the demand for courses.

· Were there enough training opportunities to meet demand?  In response, Mr Simpson advised that more staff were needed across the YAS.  There was not enough training capacity to meet demand, however, this was improving. Mr Holdaway advised that YAS were looking at different ways to recruit staff through external recruitment and international recruitment.  In the interim, YAS were working with private providers but acknowledged that this was a short term solution.  Ms Warner advised that there were only two universities in the region who provided paramedic training.

· Other than the ability to save someone's loved one and the vocational aspects of a career with YAS, what was YAS' unique selling point to get more people to recruit to the service? In response, Mr Holdaway advised that the service needs to sell the career aspect of the service by talking about the training and development opportunities, how the YAS looks after its staff and the relations with trade unions and speak about the beautiful area that we work in.

· There were rumours that the ambulance station at Todmorden may close meaning ambulances will have to travel to the area from Halifax.  What will the service do to accommodate the changes?  In response, Mr Holdaway advised that if there were any changes to be made to any YAS estate then a full consultation would be held with all involved.  The process would look at ambulance journeys, staffing etc.  No decision had been made on the estate but arrangements would ensure that there was adequate provision in all areas.  Ward Councillors would be consulted about strategies and plans.

· The Trust was facing a challenge with the lack of staff in Accident and Emergency and the Accident and Emergency unit at Halifax may close temporarily if there were staff shortages.  How would the Ambulance Service cope if this happened?  In response, Mr Holdaway advised that the Ambulance Service would cope but it would affect response times.  Processes had been agreed when there was a divert and the Ambulance Service was part of this process.  Mr Simspon advised that Ambulance Services were diverted on a daily basis when Accident and Emergency services became too full.  Patients were categorised in order of urgency of care.  A demand management plan was in place and this was used on a regular basis.

· What was the position on working with blue light colleagues and the possibility of sharing vehicles and buildings?  In response, Mr Holdaway advised that in the past, emergency services were reluctant to work together but this had now changed.  Discussions were taking place around estate provision and stand by ambulance points may be incorporated into fire stations.  Estates were ageing and the sharing of buildings may be more common in the future. Great work had been carried out around joint services and this would be investigated.

· How was the Ambulance Service monitored before this regime was introduced?  In response, Ms Warner advised that the CQC had been inspecting the service for years and had produced public reports outlining their findings.  The five key domains were new.

· Were the medical device standards a common practice in the past?  In response, Ms Warner advised that there were a greater number of ambulance providers in the past and professionalism had grown.  What the Ambulance Service could do had grown.  Mr Simpson advised that three organisations had merged into one which had been a challenge as they had to ensure consistency.

· Had all members of staff now received mental health training?  In response, Mr Simpson advised that all members of staff had been issued with aide memoirs, the training on mental health would be carried out on a rolling basis with a 100% target over the next 12 months.   

IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) Ms Karen Warner, Mr Ben Holdaway and Mr Andrew Simpson be thanked for attending the meeting and answering questions;

(b) the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to submit the next CQC Inspection report to a future meeting of this Panel; and

(c) the Chair be requested to write to the Yorkshire Ambulance Service to acknowledge and thank members of staff for their hard work.

29 USING NICE GUIDANCE
The Chair advised that representatives who had been invited to this meeting to present this item had been unable to attend and it was therefore proposed that this item be deferred to a future meeting.

IT WAS AGREED that this item be deferred to a future meeting. 

30 REVENUE MONITOR
The Head of Finance submitted a written report which provided details of the outturn position for the Public Health Service for 2015/16.  Whilst the Public Health Service had been part of Calderdale Council since 2013/14, it continued to be largely funded by an annual grant from the Department of Health.  As this could only be spent on specifically public health matters, any underspend in this area was transferred to an earmarked reserve at the end of the financial year and could not be used for other purposes within the Council.  The expenditure budget for the Public Health Service as at 30th September 2015 was £14,412,066.  This included items of expenditure totalling £1,035m which will be funded from the Public Health Reserve in the current year.  In the current financial year it was anticipated that the expenditure of £14,412m would largely be funded by a combination of a Public Health Grant of £12,869m, external income of £215,000 (including Police and Crime Commissioner funding) with the remainder being funded by the Council’s base budget.  At this point in the financial year it was anticipated that there would be no under/over spend.    

Councillor S Young, Cabinet Member for Public Health, Wellbeing and Engagement, attended the meeting and addressed questions.

Members commented on the following issues:- 

· Reserves in this budget were ringfenced.  What would happen if there was no buffer to meet overspends?  In response, Officers advised that the buffer was there to meet demands.  Public Health had in the past achieved savings which had supported overall budget savings but more were needed.

· The total spend after six months was less than budgeted.  Why?  In response, Officers advised that some of the budget was tied into timelines on contracts and procurement periods.  There were also delays in invoicing.  This expenditure had been allowed for in the forecast but spend was led by demand.

· How had the £1.5m underspend been achieved in procuring services?  In response, Officers advised that this had been a deliberate underspend to support the Council budget.  The way the Council procured services had been looked at differently to achieve savings.  The Public Health Grant could only be used to support other health functions such as environmental health.  Councillor Young advised that in the past contracts had not had a ceiling which had now been addressed.  Public Health funds could only be used for public health outcomes. 

· Had schemes been affected by the savings?  In response, Officers advised that services had been maintained at the moment, the contracts had been amended to make the necessary savings.  In the future Officers would need to look at priorities and look at savings which could be made by carrying out preventative work and re-defining the work we do to impact on public health.  At the moment public health was still delivering to national standards which was commendable.  Councillor Young advised that different organisations were looking at this.  In the future some activities would need to be postponed or shelved.  There was only so much which could be done to save money on contracts. 

· Have we set our own targets and standards for Public Health?  In response, Officers advised that there was a Public Health Outcomes Framework.  Public Health was directly responsible for some areas and other areas were worked with other partners. 

The Director Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report which provided details of the outturn position for the Adults, Health and Social Care Directorate for 2015/16 giving reasons for the major variances from budgets in managing the Directorate’s service controlled expenditure.  The monitoring return from budget holders for the 2015/16 service controlled budgets showed a projected expenditure of £44.22m which indicated that the Directorate was facing a breakeven position.

Unanticipated additional funding from central government and the Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group to meet significant winter pressures, which the Directorate had assumed it would have to meet from its own budget had led to an improved financial outturn position.

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the Directorate had worked hard to reduce the overspend by £1m.  The prevention work which was already being carried out was showing positive results and this work would continue.

Members commented on the following issues:-
· Were the Directorate where they should be with reablement costs?  In response, Officers advised that reablement had been transferred to the Foundation Trust, however, the Directorate had had to take back management responsibility.  Work had been ongoing to focus the service and the team was smaller and work was being undertaken to re-invest in home care as some people were not ready for reablement.  More resource in home care had helped to reduce residential care costs, this had saved £18k per week.  Some of the reablement equipment was held by the Economy and Environment Directorate.  A fundamental overhaul of the reablement process was required as too many people were waiting too long for support.

IT WAS AGREED that the reports be noted.

31 CALDERDALE AND KIRKLEES JOINT HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Chair provided an oral report on the meeting of the Calderdale and Kirklees Joint Health Scrutiny Committee which had been held in Huddersfield on 21st October.  Representatives of Monitor had attended the meeting.  The meeting was advised that Ernst and Young had been employed by the Trust to work with them on their financial recovery plan.  The CCGs will decide readiness for consultation on the proposals for hospital reconfiguration at a meeting on 20th January 2016.  Plans will then be submitted to NHS England for approval.  
The Joint Committee heard from representatives of the CHFT who advised that the recommendations of People’s Commission had been noted.  The CHFT were experiencing problems with a loss of staff and had had to employ agency staff which was more expensive.  Recent communications about the plans for the closure of an Accident and Emergency department in the event of staff shortages had been misleading and had caused people distress.  
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer advised that representatives of Monitor were confident that the work would be completed by December 2015.  The hospital reconfiguration would require capital investment and this would need to be approved by the Treasury or the Department of Health.  There was less certainty on when the Treasury and Department of Health would decide about additional funding.  A planning session had been arranged for 14th December 2015 and there would be another formal meeting of the Joint Committee before the consultation process started.  All processes were being checked to ensure they were legally correct.  The timescale for the process had not yet been set.

IT WAS AGREED that the information be noted.

32 SETTING THE WORK PROGRAMME FOR 2015/16

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.
The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer reported orally that the Panel had agreed to carry out pieces of Scrutiny work on Tobacco and Service Quality – CHFT and it might be timely to start this work as it was almost a year ago since the Council and Partners had signed the ‘Local Government Declaration on Tobacco Control’ and the CQC would be carrying out an inspection of the Acute Trust in March 2016.  

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer reported orally that at the meeting of the Governance and Business Committee held on 9th November 2015 it had been resolved that:-

‘the Adults Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel be requested to look at how  the Adults Health and Social Care  complaints are reported to ensure that the statutory complaints procedure is being measured effectively.’  

The item on ‘Keeping People Safe’ which was scheduled to be submitted to this Panel on 15th December 2015 would be looking at complaints and customer feedback and the Panel may want to review how complaints were recorded during this item.

IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) the Work Programme 2015/16 be approved subject to the following amendments:-

(i) an item on the Surge and Escalation Resilience Response Plan be included on the work plan and the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to circulate the Plan prepared by Kirklees Council; and

(ii) the item on the Better Care Fund which was scheduled for the 15th December 2015 be scheduled for a future meeting; and

(b) the Director, Adults Health and Social Care be requested to include information on how complaints are recorded into the  item on ‘Keeping People Safe’. 
